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BACKGROUND 

 
In March, 2018, despite statements of opposition and letters signed by more than 250 civil and human rights 
organizations[1] the Trump Administration publicly announced it had ended the policy of presumed release of 
pregnant women and youth in immigration detention. The administration rescinded the policy—in secret—in 
December.[2] According to an internal memo published on March 29, 2018, ICE no longer honors the previous 
policy, and instead makes a “case-by-case custody determination taking any special factors into account” when 
considering pregnant women and youth.[3] Prior to December 2017, U.S. Immigration and Customs 
Enforcement (ICE) only detained a pregnant woman or youth if she was a threat to herself or others, or was a 
public safety risk. Between December and April ICE detained more than 500 pregnant women.[4] Under the new 
policy, pregnant women in ICE detention do not have access to appropriate prenatal medical care and have 
miscarried in ICE custody.[5] 
 
The American Academy of Pediatrics, the American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists, and the 
American Academy of Family Physicians wrote, “[t]he decision puts the health of women and adolescents and 
their pregnancies at great risk.”[6] Shackling places women who are already at high-risk for pregnancy-related 
complications in more danger, interferes with safe medical practice and with normal labor and delivery, and 
puts the health of women and their pregnancies at great risk.[7] 
 

LEGISLATIVE SUMMARY 
 

To protect the health and safety of pregnant women and youth in detention, the Stop Shackling and Detaining 
Pregnant Women Act will reinstate the presumption of release of pregnant women and youth, set minimum 
standards for health care, prohibit shackling, and require public reporting on the detention of pregnant women.  

 Reinstates the presumption of release of pregnant women and youth, with exceptions only when the 
DHS Secretary makes an individualized determination that credible, reasonable grounds exist to believe 
that the person presents an immediate and serious threat of hurting herself or others. If detained, only the 
least restrictive means of detention are permitted with a weekly review mandated.  

 Prohibits the shackling of pregnant women in custody at any time during pregnancy, labor, and 
postpartum recovery.  

 Sets a minimum standards of comprehensive health care for any pregnant women or youth in custody 
including: routine or specialized prenatal care, comprehensive counseling, postpartum follow-up 
services, lactation services, and abortion services. 

 Requires pregnant women and youth in custody are given privacy during a pelvic exam, labor, delivery, 
or treatment of any other symptom relating to a pregnancy. 

 Requires public quarterly reporting on detention of pregnant women and youth, including audits and 
reports to Congress.  
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